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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 26th September 2006, there were present: -


Councillor
Mr C Elsmore (Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mrs J Baynham




Mr M Lacey




Mr C Lusty




Mrs J Marrott




Mrs S Merrikin




Mr N Penny




Mr R Phelps





Mr M Weston


APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Cllrs Atherley and Kay.


The Mayor, Councillor Elsmore invited Mrs Marilyn Cox of the Coleford 
Area Partnership to address the Council.


Mrs Cox informed members that there was very positive progress regarding 
the proposals for the new Coleford Community Centre.  A range of facilities 
would be provided at the Centre including a library, adult day care and 
provision for young people.


Mrs Cox said that the planning stage for the Centre was now under way and 
she hoped to be able to bring initial details to the Council’s next planning 
meeting on 10th October.


PUBLIC FORUM


Mr Clive Hinton gave members a comprehensive presentation on the 
vandalism he and his workforce have had to deal with on an almost 
daily basis.  This ranged from graffiti, broken windows, and damage to flower 
beds and hanging baskets, damage to a mechanical digger and to property
maintained by the Council.  There was a proliferation of damage in the 
Mushet Walk and Pyart Court areas. 

The rowdiness associated with the vandalism is also source of distress to a 
great number of residents and the cost of repairing the damage has run to 
many thousands of pounds.


PC Dix said that since January only 35 cases of criminal damage in the 
Coleford area had been reported to the police and there had been only 7 
cases since August.  From the information read out by Mr Hinton, it was clear 
that very many cases were not being reported to the police.  As the figures 
were used to help target police efforts against crime, it was very important that 
all cases of criminal damage should be reported.  Now that he was aware of 
the scale of the problem he would look at applying additional resources in 
order to deal with it.

PC Dix addressed concerns that the police do not always respond immediately.  He explained that if a member of the public does not get an immediate response it is invariably because an incident with a higher priority is being dealt with first.


Dealing with questions about CCTV cameras, PC Dix said that the system 
was now operational again.  He said that although CCTV could be a useful 
tool, it was not a panacea.  Results were often affected by poor lighting, 
overhanging vegetation or simply the subject being at the wrong focal length 
for clear imaging.  He circulated photographs that illustrated the problems of 
low-level night time lighting.


PC Dix said that meetings had been held with licences in Coleford about 
concerns over the increasing level of drunkenness as this was recognised as 
a major factor in the levels of adult criminal behaviour.


Some members saw the problems of youth crime in a broader context 
and felt that a lack of role model respect and behaviour by adults was a large 
contributory factor to the way in which many young people themselves 
behave.


Members were concerned to hear reports that skips being used in the 
main car park during store refurbishments contained hazardous items 
such as fluorescent tubes and polystyrene, much of which had been 
strewn around the car park by young people.  It was agreed that both the 
District Council and the shop owners should be contacted in order to make 
the skips more secure.  


Members agreed that Inspector Burnside should be written to in order to 
convey the concerns of the Council.  A meeting should also be arranged with 
Inspector Burnside.


The Mayor thanked Mr Hinton for bringing the problems to the Council’s 
attention and he also thanked PC Dix for representing the police at the 
meeting.


MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON WEDNESDAY 31st AUGUST 
AND 
TUESDAY 12th SEPTEMBER 2006


It was noted that Item 53 of the minutes of the 31st August meeting should 
refer to the District Council and not the County Council.


Subject to that amendment, the minutes of both meetings were accepted as 
true records and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Marrott


63.
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES


a) NEWSLETTER


Cllr Penny said that the newsletter was now nearing its final copy version.  It 
was agreed that any further items for the newsletter should be sent direct to 
Cllr Penny for final approval.  It was also agreed that although the areas of 
interest of each councillor should be included in the newsletter, no personal 
contact details should be given.


Proposed:  Cllr Lacey

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


b) CEMETERY


It was agreed to refer discussion on this item to the Cemetery 
Committee and for a report to be produced for the next full Council meeting in 
October.

c) KING GEORGE V PLAYING FIELD


Members agreed to work for the gates at the playing field.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Marrott


64.
REQUEST FOR BENCH IN THE CEMETERY


It was also agree to refer this matter to the Cemetery Committee to produce a 
report for the October Council meeting.


65.
TOWN CENTRE FLOWER BED REPLANTING


Members agreed to allocate £300 for winter planting.


Proposed:  Cllr Lacey

Seconded:  Cllr Marrott



66.
NEWLAND STREET PUBLIC CONVENIENCES


Cllr Merrikin informed members that the Council had until 4th October to 
express their views to the District Council.  It was agreed that papers already 
submitted to the District Council should also be copied to District Councillors 
Bensted, Hobman and Winship.


67.
COPLEY DRIVE FLOWER BEDS

A quotation of £594 +VAT had been obtained for planting the flowerbeds, but there was discussion regarding in the loss of space used as a youth facility and it was agreed that nothing should occur until something was provided for the young in the area.

Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded: Cllr Lacey

68.
BELLS FOUNDATION REPRESENTATIVE


Cllr Marrott agreed to become the Council’s representative on the Bells 
Foundation Committee.

69.
MUSIC FESTIVAL EVENT


Councillor Penny expressed an interest in this item.  He explained that it was 
part of a national event being organised by the Switched on Community Arts
Project.  Permission was being sought to use the area around the clock tower 
as part of the event on 28th October 2006.  The Council agreed the request.  
The Council was also invited to be represented at the event.


Proposed:  Cllr Lacey

Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


Cllr Marrott proposed that the meeting be extended by 15 minutes.  
This was 
seconded by Councillor Elsmore.

70.
MEMBERS REPORTS


Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that she had copies of the AGM of the 
Gloucestershire Partnership Trust.  The reports set out proposals for the 
original intentions of transferring mental healthcare services to Cheltenham.   
It needs to be noted that when the PCT move they will only be providing their 
statutory duties.  Social Services will have to fill the gaps and this will 
inevitably have a significant impact on council tax in order to pay for this.


Cllr Lusty reported that he had recently attended a meeting of the Angus 
Buchanan Playing Field Association.  Members recognised the need to find a 
way through the difficulties in the working relationship with the Association.


Cllr Penny left the meeting at 9.15pm.


Cllr Phelps proposed that the meeting be extended by a further 15 minutes.  
This was seconded by Cllr Elsmore.

71.
SUB COMMITTEES


a)
PLANNING


It was agreed that the decisions of the Planning Sub-Committee taken at 
meetings held on 8th, 30th August 2006 and 26th September should be 
accepted.


Proposed Cllr Phelps


Seconded Cllr Lacey


b)
FINANCE AND OFFICE SUB COMMITTEE


Members were advised that members of the Finance and Office Sub-
Committee would at times have access to information which, by its nature, 
would not be available to the full Council.  Members were asked to give their 
approval to this.


Proposed Cllr Phelps


Seconded Cllr Weston


Cllrs Lacey and Weston left the meeting at 9.20 pm


It was necessary to store certain confidential information in a locked 


fireproof container.  In general, documents will be no larger than A4 
size.  It was agreed that a quote for a container should be obtained for 
approval at the next meeting.


c)
CEMETERY COMMITTEE


It was agreed that the Cemetery Sub-Committee should meet on Tuesday 3rd 
October 2006 at 12.00pm.

72.
CORRESPONDENCE


Members noted the listed items of correspondence dealt with by the 
Council during September 2006.

73.
PAYMENTS


Members approved the list of payments for the month of September 
2006.


Proposed Cllr Phelps

Seconded Cllr Marrott


It was agreed that a list of any monthly income to the Council should be 
provided for members along with the list of payments.


The meeting closed at 9.25pm
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